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CASTRO/UPPER MARKET COMMUNITY BENEFIT DISTRICT

584 Castro Street #336; San Francisco CA  94114

www.CastroCBD.org      415-500-1181

Minutes of the Regular Monthly Board of Directors Meeting on February 9, 2017
Castro Community Meeting Room; 501 Castro Street, Second Floor; San Francisco, California

The meeting was called to order at 6:04 pm by Board President, Scott James. A basic quorum was present and maintained throughout the meeting.
Directors Present: Chase Chambers, Brian Gougherty, Board President Scott James, Jim Laufenberg, Secretary Pauline Scholten, Shawn Vergara, 
Directors Absent and Excused: Hubert Ban, Treasurer Alex Harken, Vice President Alan Lau
Pat Sahagun 
Guests Present: Peter Laska Board Applicant, Helen McClure  Staff:  Executive Director Andrea Aiello, Program Coordinator   Kristin Wojkowski (taking minutes)

Brown Act Notice 
Alex summarized California’s Brown Act, as its rules apply to the CBD’s board meetings. They include provisions that meetings are publicly noticed in advance and are open to the public; for public comment before any vote is taken on each agenda item and following committee reports; and for general public comment, scheduled as Item 4 on the agenda for this meeting, to be called in order but no later than 7:55pm. Guests who interrupt or are otherwise disruptive of the meeting will be given a verbal warning. If a second interruption or disruption by the individual(s) occurs at the meeting, they will be asked to leave. A copy of the meeting agenda was publicly posted timely in advance, on-line at www.castrocbd.org and at the S.F. Public Library, 100 Larkin Street. A copy of the board package was available for public review at the meeting. 

Introductions 
Board members introduced themselves and noted any current, potential conflicts of interest.  Guests were invited (but not required) to introduce themselves and to sign in. 
Board Meeting Minutes from January 12, 2016
Motion M-CC1, SV2, to approve January 12, 2016 minutes. No changes. A call for public comment was made on the January 12, 2016 minutes (there was none), those minutes were approved. 
Executive Director’s Report
Andrea Aiello stated the CBD had a productive week. We issued awards to the merchants who have donated to Castro Cares. The CBD received the NEN (Neighborhood Empowerment Network) award at City Hall and Scott Weiner gave us a certificate of recognition.
Anh (bookkeeper) is working out great. Andrea is working on amendments for City Grants.
Castro Cares is hosting a “Sock Drive” during the month of February. Two volunteers are facilitating it.
President’s Report
Scott James recommended “talking points” for Sock Drive. Socks are a vehicle to connect people on the street to services rather than “free stuff”.
The Seed update- Art is controversial. It should inspire conversation. Our goal is to activate the space and abate problems. Assessment dollars will not be used for this project. It is funded by grants.

Executive Committee Report 
Andrea gave a retreat update. The contract for the hotel was approved. We have 13 rooms. Alan Lau will not spend the night. We will spend approx. $3400 for Saturday night. We lost out on on-site meeting space due to a missed email due to the virus in Andrea’s email. A substitute meeting space is being researched. Motion to approve contract with Pacifica Beach Hotel by Scott James, JL2. Call for public comment, there was none. Motion approved.

Committee membership changes are as follows: Jim Lautenberg will serve on the Services Committee. He will no longer serve on Finance. Peter Laska, new board applicant, will serve on DISI.
District Identity & Streetscape Improvement
Brian G. presented the DISI report. The most recent DISI meeting covered a lot. John Goldsmith is a master gardener who is very enthusiastic about volunteering for Pink Triangle Park. Pink Triangle Park is currently out of our footprint but there is grant money that could potentially be used to fund much needed improvements in Pink Triangle Park and since there is really no other organization in the neighborhood strong enough to take this on, the recommendation from DISI is that the CBD apply for the grant funds and take on Pink Triangle Park, using non-assessment dollars. Previous long term EVNA volunteer of 16 years has less time and the space has fallen into disrepair – pillars are loose, rose quartz is missing and garden hasn’t been maintained. This is an important space for the community and actually for the nation, a public space that honors the 15,000 LGBT individuals killed in the Holocaust.  Proposal from DISI is for CBD to apply for the Community Challenge Grant to fund the substantial repairs necessary.  Scott said the community seems to be inspired to help in this space. Pauline asked if the CBD will we be responsible for the space in the future. Will we be perceived as stepping on the EVNA’s toes? Andrea reported that Crispin Hollings (current EVNA President) was happy and relieved to have the space in “good hands”. EVNA was original caretaker. They currently have a $500 a year budget for Pink Triangle Park. Scott feels like we should proceed if we receive the Community Challenge grant. If we don’t get awarded the grant, we’ll need to talk again. Pauline asked if community interest is there and yes, it seems to be. 1st gardening day there were a good group that came out to garden, 2nd day was rained out. Original volunteers have come forward and shared stories about the space.  The original landscape architect will volunteer to develop drawings for the grant. Motion was made to pursue the Community Challenge grant. Call for public comment, there was none. Motion Approved.
The Seed installation will take place in May. The artists need planters empty by March in order for the cement to cure properly. Andrea and Brian found a landscaper to empty the planters. Three requests were made for estimates. Only one landscape company responded, Ground Cover Landscaping, so we will be going with this company for the project.We’ll also need the planters to be covered while to cement cures. Olive trees that are in the “gate” are extremely pot bound and are reaching the end of their life, they should be replaced. The current ceramic pots that the olive trees are in, will be replaced with a more modern style (black, matte, cylindrical) to go along with the style of the installation. Signage and a plaque will be included to show what’s happening in the plaza. Motion was made to approve $23,000 for landscaping improvements and preparing Jane Warner Plaza for the Seed (grant funded). Call for public comment, there was none. Motion approved.  
Services Committee Report
Chase Chambers gave the Services Committee report. The survey responses indicated the phone number for the Clean Team should be more widely publicized, and more steam cleaning is needed. The Clean Team is trying out new schedules for steam cleaning that will increase the amount of steam cleaning, and they are handing out our card with the dispatch number on it. A problem is the merchants don’t know when steam cleaning is happening and when it occurs after a window cleaning the windows get dirty again. Joe Castagnola (operations manager for Clean Team) is aware and after the rainy season will put together a schedule and distribute it. (The rain has been disrupting our steam cleaning schedule because we can’t steam clean in the rain – it ruins the machine- .)  We are also getting a smaller steam cleaner that will fit on the back of the truck and then we will only need one parking space when we are steam cleaning. Right now, the steam cleaner is so large it is attached to the truck as a trailer and 2 parking spots are needed every time the truck moves.  The truck will still be stored in Union Square because they can not find a secure parking spot closer to the district..
New project ideas included installing doggie poop bags. Equipment costs vary from $100 - $700 and replacement bags can cost from $1.50 to $3.00 a piece. Duboce Park has a volunteer led station. Shawn suggested we try a test unit. Scott asked if there are statistics on where dog poop is bad. A poop map, if you will. Andrea will ask Joe.
Other topics included educating our merchants on the availability of the Recology Key Service. This might make merchants feel more accountable for their frontage. 
Land Use Committee Report

Jim Laufenberg reported the lease for Zapata is up in August. We might want to come up with an education piece on how to get set up as a business in this neighborhood, like a business mentorship program. Can include services and permit information. CVS is leaving the space on Market Street. They are closing many stores throughout the country.  Jason Luger is focusing on the 16th/Market/Church area. He will meet with the Small Business Administration. The Myriad is becoming more active. Live music has made a difference.

There is an issue with the SF Planning Dpt, making buildings less interesting after they review it. The Land Use Committee has been discussing this. We can’t undo what’s been done but Scott suggested a topic for our retreat be the bigger picture. How can we make our neighborhood more fabulous?

General Public Comment 

A call for public comment was made. There was none.
Adjournment
The meeting was adjourned at 7:22 p.m.
Minutes taken and prepared by Kristin Wojkowski
Date Approved 
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Pauline Scholten, Secretary 
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